ECPT MINUTES                              January 19, 2011

The meeting was called to order by the president, Barbara Broussard, at 7:05 p.m.  For the record, the meeting of January 12, 2011, was cancelled because of snow.  Since the Association of Cambridge Neighborhoods meets on the third Wednesdays at East End House,  ECPT joined with them for this meeting, to hear about proposed plans for use of the rail line through Cambridge.  

Announcements: 

1. The next ECPT meeting will be on Wednesday January 26.

2. At the BZA:  On January 27, at 7:45 p.m., Case #10049, Venture Café LLC, One Broadway, requesting a variance to operate a restaurant with a patio.

3. City Council Hearings:  On Wednesday January 26 from 6:30 to 7:30 p.m. at the Russell Youth Center, 680 Huron Ave., a budget forum for citizen input.  Call the City Clerk’s office for more information, 617-349-4260.  On Wednesday January 26 at 5 p.m. at City Hall, the Ordinance Committee will hold a public hearing on the Historical Commission’s recommendation regarding Landmark designation for St. James Episcopal Church.

4. Reminder:  January is the month to register children for school.

5. Other concerns:  Heather Hoffman attended today’s Ordinance Committee hearing regarding the zoning changes for conversions of non-residential  buildings to residential use, and hopes the City Council now realizes that a quick fix is not appropriate.  Zoning changes affect the whole city.   Alan Greene asked if there were year-round composting bins in Lopez Park.  Yes, along the back wall, but take your snow shovel.

6. Snow Removal:  Please shovel a 3-ft wide path in front of your house and clear any hydrants or drains.  Help your neighbors, and if a parking ban is ordered, put your car in a free garage so the plows can do their work.  Barbara has asked DPW not to wait until midnight for such bans to go into effect.  Apparently the last ban was a mistake…

7. Cambridge Open Studios:  Registration for artists wishing to participate in the open studios in May is now on Mondays from 9 to 4 p.m..  Call 617-349-4380 for more information.

8. Library Tours:  Held on Saturdays at the main library from 10 to 11 a.m. Call to register.

General Business

Proposed Plans for Use of the rail line through Cambridge, Jefferson Smith, Jamey Tesler, and Matthew Ciborowski, Massachusetts Department of Transportation.  Smith spoke for the department.  He explained that DOT had acquired the rail line along with some other assets about eight months ago, and now was looking for ways in which it could be used more effectively than it is now as a freight-only line.   Use for freight will continue regardless.  DOT has no specific plans as yet, but is interested in knowing how residents feel about having commuter rail service from Worcester to North Station during both morning and evening commute hours.  The rail line crosses the Charles River into Cambridge at the BU Bridge, and then makes six at-grade crossings of major intersections in Cambridge.   Although the state owns all the track through Cambridge, they don’t own  abutting  space enough for a station anywhere along the route.  A  ridership study to establish existing demand, as well as studies of potential market for riders (perhaps to newly created jobs or housing here or there as the economy strengthens) and environmental impacts need to be done, but first they need a specific plan.  When they have one, they’ll be back, but now want to know how residents feel about it. 

 Questions and comments:

1. There will be a huge impact on pedestrians and drivers getting home trough Cambridge if they have to stop for train crossings during rush hour traffic.

2. What would the typical speed be through a neighborhood area?  Ans: It depends on rail conditions, but certainly not more than 10 to 20  mph, and Federal regulations set max at 24 mph.

3.   The right of way through Cambridge is very narrow, so if you agreed to add a station here, you would need to acquire land.  We have had many promises broken by developers.  At present I am concerned with the extension of the green line.  What guarantee do we have that DOT will do as it promises?   Ans:  Our job is to complete it.   When we plan something, the funding is already committed, pending drastic budget cuts.

4. Just love that whistle…it is mandatory to sound the whistle even if there is a barrier gate?  Ans:  Yes, mandatory.  Three of the crossings don’t have gates, so conductor sounds the whistle.  The only way to avoid this, which is costly to community, is to be declared a “quiet zone.” 

5. I’m not in favor of diesel rail engines; they are very polluting.  You may already be above the MA state regulations for NO2 particles in the air.  Has it been monitored?  Ans:  No, not yet.

6. One of the crossings on the Cambridge-Somerville line at Gore Street is near cold storage, and 18-wheelers back in there all the time.  The T needs to know when fencing would be necessary for safety.

7. Two schools our kids attend are across the tracks from many of their homes.  This is a serious safety concern.  Also, kids like to cross railroad tracks, or dare each other to walk along them.  Fencing is necessary.

8. What about using the rail line as we all had hoped, for a combination bicycle/pedestrian pathway to connect Cambridge with Somerville?

Ans:  I’m aware that much effort has gone into the planning for this recreational path, and that needs to be considered in our decisions regarding a rail line.  Both could work; one doesn’t necessarily preclude the other.  

9. Thanks for cutting down the brush along the route.  Visibility much better.

10. My concern is structural damage to existing buildings along the tracks.  My dishes rattle every time a train goes by.  Ans:  Freight trains are much heavier than passenger ones.    DOT has done some necessary maintenance work on the tracks, as they had been poorly maintained, but that’s all.

11. What about vibrations in laboratories?  Ans:  Their problem.

12. I have the distinct impression that this is a done deal, and you’re just here to make it look like DOT listened.  Ans:  No, that’s not the case, but I sense that none of you are very enthusiastic about the idea.

13. My concern is safety – can you classify crossings on the basis of safety?  Ans: Federal government has all the regulations for train safety.

14. Who is behind this plan?  Do you have any connection with Tim Mellon?

Ans:  No, we work for Commonwealth of Massachusetts, and the governor is the CEO.

15. What I see from this is more trains, more noise, more danger to our 

neighborhood,  and no advantage to Cambridge. 

      16.  What about additional noise disturbing children studying, playing   

              musical instruments?  Ans:  No solution.  

      17. What about hours of operation?  Ans:  Focus would be on commute      

              hours; nights and weekends would be fewer trains.

      18.  How do you handle two-way traffic on a single track line?  Ans: Can be   

               done.

      19.  I wonder about the engineering.  More people leave Worcester in the

               morning than leave South Station.  The way to benefit the most number     

              of people would be to put a tram line from Cambridgeport to East 

              Cambridge.  Ans:  Can’t have both on same tracks.

      20. You ask what people want.  I want the green line extension, and I don’t

                see any benefit to us from this plan. 

      21. It will have a major effect on property values because of noise, safety, 

              inconvenience to pedestrians and drivers, etc.  

In summary, those present seemed to feel that the proposed passenger line from Worcester to North Station through Cambridge would cause major traffic tie-ups, additional noise and  pollution, safety concerns for pedestrians particularly students walking to school over the crossings, and a negative impact on property values,  with no particular benefit to the residents of Cambridge.  

There being no other ECPT business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:50  p.m. 








Nancy Stiening, Secretary

